
Hello supporters of Albuquerque Open Space! The Alliance, the 

Friends group for the Open Space Division, had a busy January. As 

the new beginning of our fi scal year, there was an election of the 

2013 Board of Directors. This took place at the Annual Meeting of the 

Alliance on January 26th. We were privileged to have Barry Kirk, the 

videographer for the documentary fi lm about environmentalist Aldo 

Leopold, Green Fire, as our presenter. He shared his sense of con-

nectedness with Aldo Leopold in New Mexico and then showed the 

fi lm.  

The Alliance also had a Goal Setting day. Thanks to the assistance of Tim Karpoff, goals were es-

tablished for 2013 and also three-year goals for 2016. These goals are posted on our website, www.

openspacealliance.org. Planning for a gift shop at the Open Space Visitor Center is almost underway 

as we near completion of an Agreement with the City of Albuquerque. More about this in future. 

Many of you know that Saturdays in April are devoted to the Sandia Foothills Cleanups. See page 11 to 

learn more! River Cleanup will be May 11th at the Central Avenue Bridge. National Trails Day is sched-

uled for June 1st. All of these activities welcome volunteer assistance. You can check out the details of 

these events in this newsletter, and enjoy the privilege of Open Spaces in Albuquerque. The Summer 

Series in the Elena Gallegos amphitheatre and the Sunday Hikes will run May 27th through August 

25th. See page 5 for more information. No volunteers needed. Just come out and be entertained! The 

Open Space Visitor Center (OSVC) will be welcoming visitors on a newly paved entry road by April. 

When the Visitor Center reopens, plan to attend the Recycled Art Fair, April 27th-28th, and see what 

else is new at the OSVC!  

In the spirit of conservation, the Alliance sent a resolution to Albuquerque’s Environmental Planning 

Commission requesting denial of Walmart at Coors and Montaño. Protection of the Bosque was a 

driver of that request.  

Finally, I’m sure we are all aware of the drought conditions in New Mexico.  Let us all continue to be 

conscious of personal water habits and the preservation of Open Space from fi re. 

Sincerely,

Sallie McCarthy, President, Open Space Alliance

A Quarterly Newsletter of the Open Space Division and the Open Space Alliance Volume  14, Issue 2,  April - June 2013

Mayor Richard J. Berry

OPEN SPACE

newsletter

A Message from the Open Space Alliance
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Ahhh, spring, when a young Duende’s thoughts turn to trail building. Spring 

is a busy time around Open Space, especially if you love nature like El Du-

ende does. Open Space has all kinds of volunteer projects to choose from, 

like Spring Cleanups in the foothills, National River Cleanup and of course El 

Duende’s personal favorite, National Trails Day!  El Duende has his Pulaski all 

sharpened up and ready for action. But spring is also a time when El Duende 

likes to stop and smell the fl owers.  

If you like fl owers too, then don’t forget to attend one of the Summer Series 
hikes (see page 5), or a Bosque Wild Hike, just a couple of the many exciting 
programs offered by the Open Space Division. 

El Duende is especially looking forward to bringing the whole family out for 
the Spring Cleanups in the Foothills and then on to the Visitor Center where El Duende will have several 
intriguing items on display at the Found in Open Space show that coincides with the Recycled Art Fair. 
You wouldn’t believe what some people lose in Open Space.  And remember: (turn on your secret Duende 
decoder ring now) Seasons pass, reseeding into nature’s grandeur.    

Make a Difference Day News
The City of Albuquerque Open Space Division received news from USA 
Weekend Magazine that its Make a Difference Day project for 2012 has 
been chosen for a City Award.  USA Weekend Magazine is a national spon-
sor of Make a Difference Day along with Newman’s Own. Last year’s City 
Awards went to Mesa, Arizona, Trenton, Ohio, and Wheaton, Illinois. The 
award comes with a $10,000 donation from Newman’s Own to be given to a 
charitable organization. 

The Open Space Division chose the Nicodemus Wilderness Project as the 
recipient of the donation. The Open Space Division and the Nicodemus 
Wilderness Project have been partners in hosting Make a Difference Day at the Piedra Lisa Canyon 
Open Space since 2000. 

The Nicodemus Wilderness Project has adopted this area of Open Space and also helps sponsor the 
Spring Cleanup and a National Trails Day projects at the Piedra Lisa area. The mission of the 
Nicodemus Wilderness Project is “to protect wildlife and our environment and to build future conserva-
tion leaders by engaging youth in environmental stewardship projects worldwide.” 

The Open Space Division and the Nicodemus Wilderness Project would like to thank all of our volun-
teers who participate in our projects, especially on Make a Difference Day. Please consider joining us 
on future projects. By working together we really can make a difference!

A Letter from El Duende
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In the Visitor Center Gallery 

Revived: Local Recycle, Upcycle 
Artists

When: April 6th through May 26th

Opening Reception: 

April 13th, 3 - 5 p.m. 

What: A show of local found and reinvented objects of art. 

Also on display, Lost and Found in Open Space, a series 

of artifacts discovered in Open Space sites. This show will 

coincide with our annual Recycled Art Fair. See page 7 for 

details. 

This Time. 
This Place. 

When: June 1st through June 30th

Opening Reception: 

June 8th, 3 - 5 p.m.

What: Photographic images will be 

on display in the Open Space Visitor 

Center Gallery that evoke the essence 

of Open Space. The goal of this exhibition is to capture and display the tension and/or 

balance in our natural environment.

For more information, contact the Open Space Visitor Center Gallery Coordinator:

Joshua Willis, 505-897-8856, jrwillis@cabq.gov 



4 EVENTS AT THE VISITOR CENTER 

APRIL 2013 
*ONGOING: FIRST SUNDAY OF THE MONTH, 7:30 AM. Guided Bosque Nature Walk. Registration is recommended one 
month in advance.  

Every Sunday, 9:00am -10:30am, Yoga with a View. Yoga with instructor Jenny Dominque. $15.00 donation. A portion 
of the donation benefi ts the Open Space Alliance.  

*April through October 2013. Backyard Beekeeping Series with Les Crowder. See page 10 for details.

*Saturdays from April 6th through June 1st. Workshop Series on Food Forests: Growing the Way Nature Does It. 
Each workshop requires a fee. Call 897-8831 for details. 

*April 7th, 2:30pm-  4:00pm. Attracting Hummingbirds to Your Backyard. A talk presented by Roberta Beyer of the 
Fat Finch.

*April 7th, 2013, 9:30 AM - 11:30 AM. Building Veggie Boxes. Presented by Melanie Rubin author of “Farming Revolu-
tion.” 

April 27th and 28th, 9:00 am – 5:00 pm. 5th Annual Recycled Art Fair. Learn about upcycling, re-use, repurposing 

and recycling at the 5th Annual Recycled Art Fair! See page 7 for details.  

MAY 2012
*ONGOING: FIRST SUNDAY OF THE MONTH. 7:30 AM. Guided Bosque Nature Walk.  See April listing.  

Every Sunday, 9:00am -10:30am.Yoga with a View.  See April listing.

*ONGOING: May – July 2013. Traditions Garden Lecture Series. Final schedule to be announced.  

*ONGOING through October 2013. Backyard Beekeeping Series with Les Crowder. See page 10 for details.

*ONGOING: Saturdays through June 1st. Workshop Series on Food Forests: Growing the Way Nature Does It. Each 

workshop requires a fee. Call 897-8831 for details.

JUNE 2012

*ONGOING: FIRST SUNDAY OF THE MONTH. 7:30 AM. Guided Bosque Nature Walk.  See April listing.  

Every Sunday, 8:00am - 9:30am. Yoga with a View. Please note summer hours from June-August. 

*ONGOING: Saturdays through June 1st. Workshop Series on Food Forests: Growing the Way Nature Does It. Each 

workshop requires a fee.  

*ONGOING: May – July 2013. Traditions Garden Lecture Series. Final schedule to be announced.  

*April through October 2013. Backyard Beekeeping Series with Les Crowder. See page 10 for details.

June 1st through June 30th. This Time. This Place. Juried photography exhibit of works that capture the essense of 

Open Space. See page 3 for details.  

June 22nd,11:00 AM – 4:00 PM. Pollinator Awareness Day. Celebrating New Mexico Pollinator Week. See page 9 for 

details. 

*This event requires pre-registration.  Call 897-8831 or email openspace@cabq.gov to register.  

The Open Space Visitor Center is located at 6500 Coors Blvd NW between Montaño and Paseo del Norte at the end of 

Bosque Meadows.  
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Open Space Summer Series
~By Bill Pentler

    
I’m working hard to complete this year’s Series and 
hope to fill your summer weekends with wonderful and 
joyful times.  This year seems to be drawing in more 
performances than last year and I’m confident you’ll like 
what we have in store for you.  

The Hongell-Darsees will be back with music and story-
telling, as will Gina Marselle with a contingent of per-
formers for an evening of Spoken Word and Poetry, the 
New Mexico Herpetological Society has offered to lead 
a Herpetological Hike and Calvin Kobayashi will make 
a return with his NM Taiko Drummers.  There will be an 

evening of Nature Dancing with Jeanne Frye-Mason.  Dee Friesen and The Albuquerque Astronomi-
cal Society will bring out some solar telescopes for us to peer through.  Bill Carter and his trio, Carter, 
Orr, Higgins are bringing us an offering of their original music plus we’ll have the Jump House Jam 
Dynasty Blues Band too.  

I’m still on my continual search to find someone to talk about Bonsai trees although I have lined up 
an Herb hike with Dara Saville.  Our Sunday Hikes will continue to explore the Open Space outlying 
properties with trips to the Golden and Milne Open Space properties and there might be an added 
surprise with an outing to a new acquisition property.  We’ll again offer an instruction of varied forms 
of Meditation by Dug Corpolongo from the Albuquerque Buddist Fellowship and see if the New 
Mexico Orienteers are willing to follow up on last year’s very popular event.  

Check the full schedule on our website at cabq.gov/openspace or feel free to contact Bill Pentler at 
452-5222 or email wpentler@cabq.gov if questions arise or you have suggestions of talks or 
performances for future Series.  I want you to experience new wonders, enjoy old favorites, discover 
information that will widen your perspective of the world around you, and entice you to explore the 
benefits of Open Space.  

Mayor’s Day of Volunteer Recognition

When: Tuesday, April 9th from 12pm to 1pm. 

Mayor Berry will be recognizing a “Volunteer of the Year” as well as recognizing a busi-
ness/community group/nonprofi t organization for “Excellence in Volunteerism”! Nominate a          
deserving volunteer at cabq.gov/move! Help us celebrate the City of Albuquerque’s amazing 
volunteers!  

Free parking and free lunch provided!  
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Update on Open Space Visitor Center Improvements
~By Susannah Abbey

In early March, the Visitor Center closed for the fi rst in a series 
of upgrades. These include taking out the asphalt driveway an 
installing permeable concrete pavers for better drainage, reno-
vating the patio and putting in a shade structure, and making 
repairs to the fl oor inside the building. 

Although the Vistor Center is expected to reopen by April 5th  
following the driveway renovation, the rest of these upgrades 
will take place over a number of months, possibly into the 
summer. 

The patio was built over an old swimming pool; its concrete decking has cracked and the brick fi ll 
is settling and warping. Builders will remove the entire patio, compact the ground underneath for 
greater stability, and lay new concrete and brick. In conjunction with this project, the builders will erect 
a shade structure. This structure will extend over the southern portion of the patio, providing visitors 
even more comfort during the hottest months.

Finally, a new fl oor with decorative colored patterns will grace the lobby and halls of the OSVC build-
ing by the end of this summer. Stay tuned! We will send along periodic updates as each of these 

projects advances. 

Trail Watch (TWV) and 

Adopt-an-Open Space Volunteer Training

When: June 8th,10am-12:30pm

Often referred to as Open Space “eyes and ears”, these volunteers patrol areas of their choice and record 

observations, report problems and needs, and educate the public on proper resource use. As an extension of 

the Trail Watch Volunteer program, the Adopt-an-Open Space program was formed to concentrate stewardship 

in a targeted area. Contact the Volunteer Coordinator, Jolynn Maestas at jmaestas@cabq.gov or call 452-5207 

to sign up!

Sandia Foothills Volunteers Needed 

Volunteers are needed to assist our Park Attendant staff with opening 

the Elena Gallegos Picnic Area and the Sandia Foothills Trailheads. All 

of these facilities are open by 7 a.m.. Opening procedures take about 

1 – 1.5 hours to complete. Rewards include beautiful sun rises, wildlife 

and our gratitude. Call Jim Sattler at (505) 452-5213 or email 

jsattler@cabq.gov for details.
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5th Annual Open Space Recycled Art Fair! 

WHERE: Open Space Visitor Center | 6500 Coors Blvd NW 

between Montaño and Paseo del Norte at the end of Bosque 

Meadows Rd.

WHAT: An annual event to celebrate the Spring Clean-ups in 

the Sandia Foothills and the creativity of upcycling. Over 40 

vendors of upcycled art, craft, and more! 

WHEN: April 27th and 28th, 2013 |  9:00 AM – 5:00 PM

FREE!

CONTACT: Kim Selving | 505-897-8831 | kselving@cabq.gov

Saturday the 27th: Activities include a talk about art and society in upcycling, music with Juniper Hill 

and the Celtic Trio, kids’ activities, and arts & crafts workshops. 

Sunday the 28th: Activities include a talk by the City of Albuquerque Solid Waste Department, music 

with Facinet Bangoura, and making paper and plantable stationary.

La Cebolla del Duende (The Onion of the Duende)

News from Various Corners of Open Space Compiled by El Duende

Farm News:  Farmers at the Las Cebollas Fields Open Space announced they will be growing parsley as a 
cash crop this year in an effort to raise much needed money. John Barleycorn, an associate of the Associate 
Planner reviewing farm operations for the Open Space Division claimed that any sales of parsley would be 
garnished in order to reimburse the Division for money spent on irrigation upgrades. 

Controlled Burn Planned for Montessa Park: Open Space managers will be 
conducting a controlled burn to clear old paperwork off their desks to make room 
for fresh spring paperwork. Smoke is expected to linger over the Montessa Park 
area for a week or so.

Juan Tomas News: Trail Watch Volunteer, Edsel Buckhorn reported fi nding 
evidence of human feces at the Juan Tomas Open Space.“This appears to be the 
work of a squatter,” said Police spokeswoman Ramona Browning.  

Open Space Muskrat Does Not See Shadow! Mustatawney Mel, the Open 
Space Muskrat emerged from his subterranean quarters at Montessa Park and did 
not see his shadow, thus according to legend Mel has predicted an early spring.  
Mel also went on to predict that the movie Argo would win an Oscar for Best     

Picture.   
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NATIONAL RIVER CLEANUP 2013
WHEN: May 11th, 2013 from 8:00am – 1:00pm 

WHERE:  The event hub is on the northeast side of the Central Avenue 
Bridge. Parking is available on the east side of the river and north of 
Central Ave. at Tingley. Parking spaces are limited, so please carpool!

DONATED LUNCH AND PRIZE DRAWING:  All registered volunteers 
are invited to a delicious donated meal and prize drawing starting at 
12:30pm.

Please pre-register starting April 1st with REI online at 
www.rei.com/albuquerque or call 247-1191.  

2013 RIVER CLEANUP ACTIVITIES:  

1.  Community bosque cleanup at the Central Avenue Bridge:  Cleanup activities for all ages in the bosque 
along the Central Avenue Bridge including trash pickup and graffi ti removal.   

2. Organize your own bosque Cleanup:  Have a favorite area of the bosque? Consider hosting a cleanup of your 
own!  The Open Space Division will supply trash bags and dispose of the collected trash. Those wishing to organize 
a cleanup must contact the Open Space Division at 452-5200 or email kswanson@cabq.gov.  

3. Clean the River in a Guided Raft:  On the day of the event, Kirtland Outdoor Recreation will provide a limited 
number of guided rafts that help remove trash from the river starting from the Montaño Bridge and fi nishing at 
Central.  Rafts are on a fi rst come fi rst serve basis and space is limited.  Arrive early at the Central Avenue Bridge 
to reserve a space on the rafts.  Children 7 years and older may ride on the rafts, but children under 18 must have a 
parent/guardian (at least one parent per 4 children) with them.  

4. Clean the river in your own boat:  Call the Open Space Division at 452-5200 or email kswanson@cabq.gov for 
more information.  People with their own rafts, kayaks, and canoes are encouraged to clean up the river on this day. 
You must provide your own transportation and shuttle for your boat. The Open Space Division will provide you with 
trash bags and will dispose of the collected trash.  

5.  Rio Rancho Area River Cleanup: Quiet Waters Paddling Adventures (QWPA) is organizing a simultaneous 
cleanup near Rio Rancho. Please contact Michael Hayes for reservations and more details. 771-1234 in the ABQ 
metro area, out-of-area can call toll free at (877) 45-FLOAT (877-453-5628), or email to 
mhayes@quietwaterspaddling.com.

THANK YOU TO OUR SPONSORS! National River Cleanup is sponsored in part by the City of Albuquerque Open 
Space Division, REI, American Rivers, the West Central Alliance of Neighborhoods (WeCAN), the Rotary Club of 
Albuquerque, Kirtland Air Force Base Outdoor Recreation, and the Open Space Alliance. 

A NOTE ABOUT BOATING SAFETY:   It is legal to fl oat down the Rio Grande in kayaks, canoes, rafts and other 
non-motorized water craft. Home-made craft do not qualify as legal water craft.  Volunteers who bring their own 
canoe, kayak or raft must also follow all New Mexico State Parks boating regulations.  Please call the Boating 
Safety Offi cer at 1-888-NMPARKS or see www.emnrd.state.nm.us for more information.  

For more information about this and other volunteer opportunities in Open Space, please contact Jim Sattler or Kent 
Swanson at 452-5200 or email kswanson@cabq.gov.  
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POLLINATOR AWARENESS DAY

Celebrating New Mexico Pollinator Week 

WHAT: Promoting pollinator conservation with 

beekeepers, honey tasting, and presentations 

WHERE: Open Space Visitor Center | 6500 Coors Blvd 

NW at the end of Bosque Meadows Rd. between 

Montaño and Paseo del Norte 

WHEN: June 22nd | 11:00 AM – 4:00 PM 

Imagine how bleak our diets would be without apples, melons, 

berries, carrots, broccoli, almonds, coffee, chocolate, and, dare I say it, chile.  These foods 

and many other foods that nourish and comfort us depend on pollinating animals to repro-

duce, such as bees and wasps, fl ies, butterfl ies and moths, and beetles.  Celebrate pollina-

tors and their importance to the environment at this annual event!

Open Space Visitor Center 
Volunteer Training 

The Open Space Visitor Center (OSVC) invites you to the upcoming volunteer training series beginning April 6. 
Volunteers are essential to connecting people to place, or connecting visitors to the value of Open Space. The train-
ing program is fun and informative, but it will require a signifi cant time commitment to complete. Volunteers at the 
Visitor Center include greeters, garden volunteers, and education volunteers.  

Participants must attend the full schedule of trainings. Space is limited to 15 people. Call (505) 897-8831 to register.

TRAINING SCHEDULE (subject to change):

• SESSION ONE: April 6, 9:30 AM - 12:30 PM
• SESSION TWO: April 11, 5:30 PM – 7:30 PM
• SESSION THREE: Scheduled day of choice Wednesday through Sunday

TOPIC TRAININGS:

• Open Space History and Lands: April 13, 10:00am – 12:00pm
• Open Space Farms & OSVC Gardens: April 20, 10am – 2:00 pm
• Piedras Marcadas Pueblo Village: May 4, 9:30am – 12:30pm
• Interpretation Techniques:  May 11, 9:00am – 12:00pm
• Bosque Interpretation & Walk: June 1, 9:00am – 1:00pm
• Tour of Open Space lands: Foothills, East Mountains: June 8, 9:00am – 3:00pm
• Tour of Open Space lands: West side, Bosque: June 15, 9:00am – 1:00pm
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NATIONAL TRAILS DAY 2013
Calling all hikers, mountain bikers, horseback riders, 
and all those who love the Great Outdoors! National 
Trails Day is just around the corner! The Open Space 
Division, along with the National Forest Service, the 
American Hiking Association, REI, other local organi-
zations and businesses are hosting this great family-
friendly event on June 1st, 2013!

WHEN: June 1st, 2013 starting at 8:00am until about 
1:00pm.

WHERE: The Elena Gallegos Picnic Area/Albert G. 
Simms Park in Albuquerque. The Elena Gallegos Open 
Space is located east of Tramway at the end of Simms 
Park Rd., just north of Academy. Parking is limited so 
please carpool!

REGISTRATION: Registration starts soon through Recreational Equipment Inc (REI). For on-
line registration information check www.rei.com/albuquerque or call 247-1191. The fi rst 100 
people to register will receive a free t-shirt!

ACTIVITIES: There will be activities for all ages and fi tness levels.  Children under 18 must be 
accompanied by an adult.  Volunteers will work on over 10 different conservation projects includ-
ing trash cleanup, land restoration, trail maintenance, and new trail construction.

WHAT TO BRING: A hat, water bottle, snacks, sunscreen, work gloves, and lots of 
enthusiasm! Please leave your pets at home!

AFTER EVENT PICNIC AND PRIZES! At the end of the event, we reward our 
volunteers with a free lunch and lots of prizes donated by our generous sponsors! 

 
The Open Space Visitor Center Presents:

The Backyard Beekeeping Series with Les Crowder

• April 21 - Intro to Beekeeping
• May 12 - Spring Hive Management
• June 30 - Summer Hive Management
• Sept. 8 - Fall Hive Management
• Oct. 6 - Making Wax Products 

This will be the Backyard Beekeeping Series rather than the certifi cate course, as there will be 
no hive removal or queen raising class. The cost for the whole series is $275 or $60 per class on a 
drop-in basis. Call 897-8831 or see www.fortheloveofbees.com for details.
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NAME:           DATE:

ADDRESS:

CITY:        STATE:            ZIP CODE:

HOME PHONE:         E-MAIL:

MAKE CHECKS PAYABLE TO:  Open Space Alliance,  P.O. Box 91265, Albuquerque, NM  87199

Get involved in the Open Space Alliance today and contribute 

to the future of YOUR Open Space!

Your generous contribution to the Open Space Alliance supports OSA’s mission of enhancing our quality of life through:  
heightening public awareness of Open Space lands; building and strengthening partnerships with groups who 
share Open Space values; promoting conservation, acquisition, and stewardship of Open Space lands; strengthening 
volunteerism and community outreach programs, and providing fi nancial support.

 
For information about our current activities, contact Sallie McCarthy, OSA Board President, at 
mccarthy_sal@hotmail.com.

To join, please fi ll out the information and return the form with your check or money order.

( ) NEW MEMBER  
( ) RENEWAL 
( ) TRAILS DAY

( ) $250 SUSTAINING

( ) $500 CORPORATE 
( ) $1000 LIFE MEMBER

( )  $15 STUDENT (18 & UNDER) / SENIOR

( ) $20 INDIVIDUAL

( ) $30 FAMILY

Spring Clean-up in the 
Sandia Foothills

Join us for our annual Spring Clean-up in the Sandia Foothills, every 
Saturday in April from 9:00AM to 1:00PM. Tasks include trash clean-
up, graffi ti removal, and trail maintenance. Meet at the following areas 
and bring water, work gloves, and dress for the weather.  Arrive early 

for snacks and to sign in.  Weird trash collected during the events will 
be judged by a panel of experts. The strangest objects found win a 
prize and will be on display at the Open Space Visitor Center during the 
month of April!

Call 452-5200 or email kswanson@cabq.gov for more 

information.  

• April 6 – Copper Trailhead
• April 13 – Embudo Canyon (Indian School) 
• April 20 – Menaul Picnic Area
• April 27– Piedra Lisa Open Space (south of the east end of Candelaria)
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